CHAR VALLEY PARISH COUNCIL


THREE HUNDRED AND NINETY SECOND MEETING OF THE CHAR VALLEY PARISH COUNCIL ON MONDAY 14TH SEPTEMBER 2015 IN THE WOOTTON FITZPAINE VILLAGE HALLH
3438: Present: Cllrs: D Snook, S Creed-Castle, C Everidge, H Joyce, S Johnson, C Sage, K Vaughan, J West (Clerk), D Turner (DCC), S Christopher (WDDC).
3439: Apologies : Cllr Bailey, Cllr Mahaddie and Cllr Peck,
3440 : Wessex Water mains work : Larry Goodridge and Brian Sheppey from Wessex Water attended the meeting and gave a briefing on the work planned to replace faulty sections of water main in the Ryall and Whitchurch areas. The work was scheduled to start on the 12 October with a duration of ten weeks. However there was some optimism that the works could be completed earlier and if site works proved favourable and road closures might not need to be imposed in all circumstances. Water supplies would be interrupted where necessary for periods of around 6/7 hours, all affected households would receive letters of warning in advance. The sections of road affected and headline impacts are as follows :

Gassons Lane junction – it was hoped to keep traffic flowing.

Ryall Road junction with Pitman’s lane – the road would need to be closed while work to place at the junction
Butt Lane, Ryall – residents living in the area would be affected and Wessex Water will work closely with them to alleviate impact of work where possible

Ryall Road – adjacent to Hit n’ Miss/Odd Acre – depending on the line of the water pipe a diversion may be avoidable

It was noted that contrary to Wessex Water’s mapping source, Godden’s Hill was not the location of any of the current works. Larry Goodridge agreed to investigate this.

Any resident concerned about the impact of the works was invited by Larry Goodridge to contact him on 07990 563726. 
Cllr Snook thanked messrs Goodridge and Sheppey for the briefing and their pro-active approach.

3441 : Meeting Suspended for Public Discussion: none
3442:  Declarations of Interest/ Consider Grant of Dispensations:  none.
3443 : Resolution to approve the minutes of the last Parish Council meeting held 20th July 2015: Draft minutes had been circulated and were approved.
3444: Actions Following Last Meeting: The clerk had circulated a list of actions and outcomes which were noted. 

3445: Reports: 

DAPTC :  Cllr Snook reported that Chris Turner is now the Western Area Chairman
BLAP : Cllr Everidge reported that :

· BLAP was collating information from  Parish Council’s on the Superfast Broadband roll-out.

· Bradpole Parish Council– Ian Harvey has shown a willingness to share his experience of neighbourhood Planning; for Allington, Bothenhampton & Walditch, Bradpole, Bridport and Symondsbury-  now called Vision 2030

· Foodbanks in Bridport remain busy;  
· Voluntary car schemes are struggling to cover hospital transport now that the NHS has opted not to provide this. 
· Shared concerns over enforcement action have been voiced - cited in particular is the Customs Yard at West Bay
· Clinical Services Review meeting Dr Forbes Watson Mon 1st September Lyme’s Woodmeads Hall 7.30
· Clare Kavannagh of the Marine Management Organisation is to attend the next Coastal Communities Working Group meeting at Mountfield on 6th October 2015 10am to advise members of the work of MMO and involve ‘effects on coastal communities’ within the South Marine Plan.
Transport :  no report
Trees and Hedges : No report
Ancient Monuments/Photographer : Cllr Creed-Castle advised that she was considering suitable photographs for use on the new website.
Lengthsman : No report.
Councillor Reports : Cllr Sage : reported that Cummins Farm road was not in good condition, Cllr Turner commented that it had been patched fairly recently. Cllr Joyce told the meeting that the centenary of the Women’s Institute would be celebrated the following day with a tea party. She had also been in discussion with the Five Bells about the possibility of holding a party locally, similar to that held for the Jubilee, to celebrate the Queen’s 90th birthday next year,. Cllr Everidge asked about waste collections in Morcombelake, the Clerk referred to an email circulated previously, which he offered to re-send to her. Cllr Everidge also asked whether the Lengthsman could treat the wooden seat at the bus stop in Morcombelake to preserve it in good condition. Cllr Johnson asked whether the Lengthsman could cut the grass at the “triangle” by Crooked lane. Cllr Creed-Castle would contact him re both issues. Cllr Johnson had noticed there were no agendas displayed on the Whitchurch Village Hall noticeboard, this has probably been undertaken by Cllr Gollop previously and councillors wondered whether this was something Cllr Peck might now be prepared to take on. Cllr Johnson added that there was a problem with the maintenance of communal garden areas at the Hastoe Housing. The Clerk agreed to write to Hastoe about this. Finally, on behalf of Cllr Bailey, she reported a problem with two overhanging trees on Godden’s Hill. She would try to ascertain who the landowner was and a letter could then be sent to them by the Clerk. Cllr Snook advised the meeting that she was still looking for replacement councillors and had possibly found a person who could serve in the Whitchurch area. Cllr Vaughan commented on the deteriorating state of the road towards Whitchurch Village Hall. The Clerk advised that he had raised a report on Dorsetforyou on two occasions in relation to a damaged cover, he would check whether this has now been resolved, if not he would pass the details to Cllr Turner to pursue. Cllr Vaughan also added that the issue of vegetation obscuring visibility at the exit from Berne Lane to the dual carriageway had not been resolved despite him reporting it sometime ago now. He agreed to either find the reference number or re-report it. Cllr Creed-Castle reported that over the weekend a vehicle (presumably large) had damaged the railings of the bridge. The Clerk agreed to report this on her behalf. She reported that together with the new Area Highways Officer, Alaric Little and local farmer Anthea Bay, she had again inspected the flooding problems in Stoke Mill Lane. There was significant work needed to resolve drainage problems, which required hedges to be cut back and drains to be cleared. Once the road was dry it would be possible to assess what needed to be done to improve the surface, possibly planings could be added to it. It was understood that the County Council were unwilling to fund all of the work required, so an option was for the Parish to fund it. It was agreed to invite Alaric Little to a future meeting so that this and any other highways matters could be discussed. 
County Council : Cllr D Turner reported that there was a predicted overspend of £4.5M on the County Council budget in the current financial year. Dorset Waste Partnership had achieved all but 4 of the 37 urgent improvements required of them and efforts were being made to achieve the savings target, although there was currently an overspending of around £600K. The new “Recycle Dorset” service was being rolled out as planned on 19 October. It was noted that 5 councillors and the Clerk would be visiting the new Waste Manangement Centre in Bridport on 15 September.
District Councillor : Cllr S Christopher advised the meeting that he had received an email from a local farmer following the latest road accident on the A35. The farmer raised concerns about the gridlock resulting from traffic diversions and the impact on local people. Cllr Everidge stated that during a recent incident the police had been searching for a field for cars to turn round in, she suggested that by not having a strategy to deal with such incidents they were failing to protect local residents. Cllr Sage highlighted problems with large vehicles meeting when diversions along the B3165 took place. Following further discussion it was agreed that the Clerk should write to the Dorset Police, copy to the Police Commissioner asking for a meeting to discuss the issues involved. Cllr Christopher went on to relate the financial problems that the Golden Cap magazine was currently experiencing. There was concern that it would cease to be published. It was noted that it was a subscription only publication and while the council could consider the possibility of giving it a grant, this would be a potential barrier to doing so.

3446 :Planning
i)  To consider : none
ii)  To note :    
WD/D/15/001150 - Cummins Farm, Fernhill, DT6 6BX - Erect agricultural general purpose and store building – no objection.
WD/D/15/001727 – Penn Cottage, Wootton Fitzpaine, DT6 6BZ – Change of use of annex to holiday let – no objection.

WD/D/15/001488  -Telecommunications mast 7997, Cummins, Fernhill, Charmouth -  Replacement antenna - no objection

WD/D/15/001636 - Estate Yard Workshop, Westover Hill, Wootton Fitzpaine -  Variation of Condition 6 of   planning approval 1/D/13/000530 -  revised operating times – Objection raised and refused by WDDC
WD/D/15/001720 -  Hardown House, Loves Lane, Morcombelake -  Removal of existing front bays, erection of single story front extension -  no objection, now approved

iii) Approvals / Refusals (to note):  
WD/D/15/001160 - Bridles Place, Wootton Hill, Fishpond. DT6 6NN - Replacement of storage outbuilding - approved
iv) Other  :  Cllr Snook read an email from a local resident, Bill Taylor, thanking the Parish Council on behalf of him and neighbours for their support in the opposition to the bakery application in Estate Yard.
3447 : Clerks Report 

(i) Website -  The Clerk reported that the new website was up and running using the existing domain name of charvalleypc.co.uk . He was still experimenting with different formats. He had checked all the existing contact information with those listed before re-using it. He was considering how best to include more information about individual councillors responsibilities and profiles. The Clerk also referred to the problems experienced with the Council’s email account, which he had resolved by setting up a new email address and redirecting all email from the existing account to this. This had the benefit of filtering out large volumes of “spam” emails, which had been time-consuming to manage. Councillors expressed general appreciation of the new site, commenting in particular that it was simpler to navigate around.
(ii) Finance :

(a)  The Clerk presented a budget report covering expenditure and income for the period to 14.9.15.This showed a forecast underspend at the end of the year of £552 against the budget.. He explained that the budget had been set with the intention of spending exceeding the funding for the current year by £1,983 and that the resulting defecit would be funded by a reduction in the level of the Council’s reserves. In response to a question from Cllr Vaughan he explained that the reserves had been approximately £20,000 at the start of the financial year and would if spending followed the budget be approximately £18,000 at 31st March 2016.

(b) Payment approvals September : the following payments were approved :
	CPRE
	membership 2015-16
	1384
	 
	£36.00

	S Lee
	Lengthsman July/Aug
	1385
	 
	£338.00

	Whitchurch Village Hall
	Hall hire April & July
	1386
	 
	£40.00

	J West
	Clerks pay and expenses Aug/Sept.
	1387
	 
	£845.40

	HMRC
	PAYE August
	1388
	 
	£79.60

	HMRC
	PAYE Sept.
	1389
	 
	£116.60

	J West
	BDO invoice
	1390
	 
	£120.00

	Came & Company
	Insurance 2015
	1391
	 
	£726.98

	Whitchurch Village Hall
	Hall Hire 30.9.15
	1392
	 
	£20.00

	S Lee
	Lengthsman Aug/Sept.
	1393
	 
	£364.00


3448 : Fingerposts, update from working group : Cllr Snook reported that the residents of Knapp Farm had now re-instated the fingerpost in their garden after restoring it. It looked very nice. They would welcome a contribution to the costs. Cllr Snook to pursue this. She reported that Cllr Peck was experiencing problems contacting Roger Bond for estimates on the three 3 “urgent” posts. Meanwhile Chris Hawkins from Whitchurch could be given the go-ahead to start work on repairing other fingerposts. Alex Brooks had looked at fingerposts in Wootton with Cllr Snook. It was agreed that he could be given the go-ahead to repair three posts to see how this went, using good quality materials as specified. It was felt that a proper programme of regular maintenance was necessary, with the condition of posts being reviewed say every two years. Cllr Creed-Castle reminded the meeting about the Penn post, which was also agreed to be in need or urgent repair. Cllr Everidge mentioned the temporary post erected by the National Trust at Stonebarrow Lane, which was unsatisfactory. It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the Trust providing the specification for posts and asking when they would be able to replace the temporary post.
3449 : Superfast Broadband : nothing to report.
3450 : A35 Road Safety : It was noted that two further incidents had taken place since the last meeting. Cllr Sage reported that Highways England were proposing measures intended to slow traffic at Raymonds Hill. These included a pedestrian crossing and vehicle activated electric signs He commented that the problems stemmed largely from difficulty in emerging from the Lyme Regis road onto the A35. A local view was that a no right turn from this junction linked to a new roundabout at the Axminster junction might help matters.  Cllr Everidge commented that she was concerned about increased traffic turning right into the entrance to West Star Farm and remained concerned about dips in the road surface at Morcombelake. The Clerk read the response from Highways England to the letter he had sent on behalf of the Council. This stated that a review of the appropriateness of speed limits along the section of road from Honiton to Dorchester was being undertaken. It added that in response to the petition raised by Morcombelake residents and the meeting with Oliver Letwin MP consideration would be given to whether pedestrian crossing facilities could be improved at the west end of the village, although other considerations would also need to be taken into account. Following discussion it was agreed that the Clerk should write in response to Highways England asking how they envisaged engaging with local residents and the Parish Council in taking these matters forward.
3451: Items for the next agenda : Fingerposts, Superfast Broadband, A35, Neighbourhood Planning, electronic communications.
3452: Date of next meeting : 30 September 2015 – Whitchurch Canonicorum Village Hall - Neighbourhood Planning Special Meeting. Next parish council 12 October 2015 James Hargreaves Commu nity Hall.
3453 : Matters of Urgency : Cllr Everidge referred to confidentiality of matters minuted. She also enquired about the footpath issue mentioned by Catherine Parr at the Oliver Letwin meeting, there had been no contact from Catherine on this. Cllr Creed-Castle agreed to speak to her about this when the opportunity arose.
3454 : Closure of meeting :The meeting was closed at 9.30pm.
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